MINUTES OF THE HEP-SCD BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETING
November 27, 2023
The meeting of the Hudson Essex Passaic Soil Conservation District was held at the district office in Bloomfield, NJ.  In accordance with the Open Public Meeting Act, advance notice was given to the press (The Star Ledger and Herald News newspapers) and posted.  
The public meeting was called to order by Chairperson Matt Ward at 7:05 p.m.
Members and public participating were as follows:  Supervisors Matt Ward, Gray Russell, Jerry Flach, Elizabeth Hite-Vollavanh and Tobias Fox; Janet Rekesius, District Manager; staff member Fran Aguirre; and Dr. Amy Rowe, Environmental and Resource Management Agent for Essex and Passaic Counties, Rutgers Cooperative Extension (RCE).
Meeting participants recited the Pledge of Allegiance which was followed by a moment of silence for the victims of the Israel/Hamas war.
PUBLIC COMMENT
At 7:07 p.m. M/M Jerry Flach, M/S Gray Russell to open and close the floor to public comment (none).  Motion passed unanimously.

MINUTES
The minutes from the October 23rd, 2023 public meeting were reviewed.  M/M Gray Russell, M/S Jerry Flach and passed unanimously to accept the minutes, with Elizabeth Hite-Vollavanh abstaining since she was not present at the 10/23/2023 meeting. 
TREASURER’S REPORT

Janet Rekesius reviewed HEP’s Treasurer’s Reports and banking accounts for the month of October 2023.  M/M Gray Russell, M/S Tobias Fox and passed unanimously to accept the Treasurer’s Report for October 2023 as presented.  

EXTENSION -
Dr. Amy Rowe, Environmental & Resource Management Agent (RCE) 

10/25/23
Neptune – Association of NJ Recyclers conference
10/28/23
Bordentown – Rutgers Environmental Stewards Impact Summit – 41 certifications
10/30/23
Online – Earth Day Every Day webinar on biofuels – 45 attendees
11/14/23
Wayne – NJ Food Democracy Collaborative outreach meeting with farmers
11/15/23
West Milford – Passaic County Board of Agriculture meeting
Ongoing

•
Food waste pilot program with Sustainable Jersey.  Final reports are written and being reviewed before publication.

•
Food waste pilot program with City of Paterson.  Prepping to get into MLK and STEAM/STARS Academy to reduce food waste through teaching students.

•
Food waste/climate change curriculum with NJDEP.  Packaging 15 lessons – hoping to be available by December.  

Some lessons available at https://foodwastelessons.rutgers.edu/
Rutgers Updates

•
New Passaic County program associate in horticulture/Master Gardener coordinator starts 12/4/2023.
•
Interviews for statewide Master Gardener coordinator have wrapped up.
•
Essex urban ag/community development/Master Gardener coordinator position is closed.  Search committee is sifting through candidates to decide who will be interviewed.
•
2024 Essex Master Gardener class is full.  Currently recruiting for Passaic class.  Classes start 1/23/2024.
Awards

The 2023 Rutgers School of Environmental and Biological Sciences (SEBS) Dean’s Team Excellence Award for Earth Day, Every Day program was awarded on 11/15/2023 in New Brunswick.
USDA/NRCS –
Jill Ott, District Conservationist – Absent – No Report
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Local Work Group Development Meeting 1/3/2024
Chairperson Ward led a discussion regarding urban agriculture.  A Local Work Group (LWG) meeting to be held at the HEP office is proposed for 6:00 p.m. on 1/3/2024 with a rain date of 1/3/2024.  Ward requested that a pre-meeting be held before the 1/3/2024 LWG meeting.  Janet Rekesius suggested that the pre-meeting be virtual.  Matt Ward had requested that NRCS provide the agenda.  Janet will coordinate with Tobias Fox and Dr. Amy Rowe to go over an agenda.  Tobias Fox commented that it is redundant to keep asking what is needed.  Funding is not enough.  Society must see urban agriculture as a catalyst to community development not just a hobby.
Educational Outreach
Chairperson Ward is researching the feasibility of HEP hiring an educator, possibly partnering with another district.  Flach and Russell to serve as liaisons.  Flach will speak to Ines Zimmerman, District Manager of the Freehold SCD, to ascertain how they have handled this position in the past.  
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Soil Erosion & Sediment Control Plans

Janet Rekesius reviewed the Soil Erosion and Sediment Control (SESC) Plans certified in October 2023.  M/M Elizabeth Hite-Vollavanh, M/S Gray Russell and passed unanimously to accept all actions taken on all SESC Plans certified in October 2023.
Stop Construction Order
W. Caldwell:
25 Dodd St., Block 800, Lot 25


Soil Disturbance exceeded 5,000 square feet with no SESC plan certification.


Importation of fill.  
HEP subsequently received an SESC application packet on 11/21/2023 and assigned it HEP ID# 223-E-7024.  The district must now coordinate with West Caldwell officials.  Janet Rekesius notified the DEP.
City of Newark – Meeting 10/30/2023

A meeting was held at the HEP district office on Monday, 10/30/2023, to discuss Newark’s lack of adherence to their Exempt Municipality responsibilities and what the city needs to accomplish moving forward.  Subsequently, Janet Rekesius prepared and sent a summary of the meeting to the supervisors.  Janet is waiting for confirmation from Newark regarding proposed joint field inspections of Newark sites to be conducted on 12/6/2023 by Janet Rekesius, HEP District Manager; Scott Howard, HEP Senior Soil Erosion Inspector; and Newark staffers Christopher Wade and Awilda Fernandez.  
Matt Ward would like to set up a second meeting with Newark officials to be held in Newark before 12/20/2023.

Denial HEP ID# 221-P-5154, Block 3205, Lot 7, Wayne
Janet Rekesius informed that the Soil Erosion & Sediment Control Plan submitted does not meet the NJ standards and revisions to the plan, as requested by HEP, have never been submitted.  M/M Jerry Flach, M/S Gray Russell and passed unanimously to deny plan certification.
GENERAL BUSINESS

Nominating Committee
The Nominating Committee consisting of Chairperson Skip Bartlett, Robert Prout and Mario Tridente met on 11/14/2023 at 12:00 noon at the HEP district office.  Geoffrey Allen was nominated to serve out the remainder of Tobias Fox’s unexpired term.  Janet Rekesius will forward all appropriate paperwork to Frank Minch and request that Geoffrey Allen’s appointment be included on the SSCC’s 12/11/2023 meeting agenda.
Letter of Resignation – Tobias Fox
HEP Supervisor Tobias Fox tendered his letter of resignation dated 11/19/2023 but effective 12/31/2023.  Tobias will be unable to attend the 12/18/2023 HEP district meeting.
HEP-SCD 2024 Meeting Schedule

M/M Gray Russell, M/S Tobias Fox and passed unanimously to approve the following 2024 HEP-SCD meeting schedule.



January 29th

5th Monday



February 26th
4th Monday



March 25th

4th Monday



April 29th

5th Monday



May 20th

3rd Monday



June 24th

4th Monday



September 23rd
4th Monday



October 28th

4th Monday



November 25th
4th Monday



December 16th
3rd Monday
Fran Aguirre will publish the full 2023 meeting schedule in the Herald News and Star Ledger.
HEP Audit Fiscal Year Ending 6/30/2023
The district received a “representation letter” from its auditors, Wielkotz &Company, LLC, requiring signatures from both Matt Ward and Janet Rekesius.  

NJACD/SSCC Annual Conference/Partnership Meeting, 11/20/2023

There was a short discussion regarding supervisor and staff impressions of the NJ Association of Conservation Districts/NJ State Soil Conservation Committee’s Partnership Meeting held on Monday, 11/20/2023 at the Rutgers Eco Complex in Bordentown, NJ.  The NJACD held elections.  Matt Ward remains 2nd Vice-President of the NJACD.  

National Association of Conservation Districts (NACD) Annual Conference – February 2024

The 2024 NACD Annual Meeting/Conference will be held from 2/10 – 2/14/2024 at the Sheraton San Diego Hotel and Marina in California.  Matt Ward expressed his interest in attending.  M/M Gray Russell, M/S Tobias Fox and passed unanimously for Matt Ward to attend the conference. 

NACD will once again be offering selected first-timers complimentary meeting registration. Only one person per state or territory may receive a scholarship, and chosen individuals must stay in the NACD room block at the Sheraton San Diego Hotel & Marina.  Scholarships are limited to the first 20 individuals, and only conservation district board members are eligible. Each state or territory may select the candidate for the scholarship according to their own preferences and processes. 
Matt Ward suggested that Jerry Flach also attend if her schedule allows and if the NACD scholarship for first-time attendees is awarded to her.  If Jerry can not attend, Elizabeth Hite-Vollavanh could go in her stead if a scholarship is awarded.  
CORRESPONDENCE/NEWS
Donation Request – Northeast Association of Conservation District Employees (NACDE)
A donation request dated 11/1/2023 from Michael Kent (NJ), NACDE President, was received by HEP on 11/21/2023.  Discussion ensued.  The supervisors questioned exactly what the donation would fund and the protocol for disbursing funds.  Janet Rekesius was asked to get more information including a list of donors and the amounts donated.  M/M Jerry Flach, M/S Gray Russell and passed unanimously to table this request until HEP’s 12/18/2023 meeting.
HEP Intern
Due to Gerri O’Brien’s resignation, Janet Rekesius would like to place an ad for an intern to work approximately 22 hours weekly.  Discussion ensued.  Janet will place the ad in January 2024.  

NJ STATE SOIL CONSERVATION COMMITTEE (SSCC)/NJDA – Absent
The next meeting of the NJ SSCC is scheduled for 12/11/2023.
CLOSING COMMENTS
Gray Russell saluted Janet Rekesius for her 15 years of service to the district.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, M/M Gray Russell, M/S Jerry Flach and passed unanimously to adjourn the meeting at 9:30 p.m.   
Respectfully submitted,








Elizabeth Hite-Vollavanh







Secretary
MEETING NOTICE
The next meeting will be held in-person on 
Monday
December 18, 2023 at 7:00 p.m.

at
The HEP-SCD District Office

80 Orchard St.

Bloomfield, NJ  07003
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